

A meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Tuesday October 23, 2018, 7PM, in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts. Present were:
James A. MacDonald – Chair
Brendan G. Keogh - Vice Chair
Michael L. Butler
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan, Jr.
Dennis J. Guilfoyle


Mr. MacDonald called the Meeting to order at 7:03 pm.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. MacDonald.

DEDHAM CITIZENS OPEN DISCUSSION

Dot Walsh, from Precinct 3 and a resident of Mother Brook condominiums, was present before the Board.

Ms. Walsh stated that her problem is with Oakland Street and the safety for children. Ms. Walsh informed all that there were previous requests to put speed bumps on Oakland Street but the Board of Selectmen did not do anything. Ms. Walsh suggested putting in speed bumps and have one side for parking cars and the other for a sidewalk for pedestrians.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Board will have The Engineering department look into this and then give their feedback to the Board.

RECOGNITION OF NORFOLK COUNTY SHERIFF MICHAEL BELLOTTI

Mr. MacDonald read some of the highlights from Sheriff Bellotti’s career. Mr. MacDonald stated that Sheriff Bellotti has been a partner with every single community 	in Norfolk County and beyond.
	
Each of the Selectmen spoke about Sheriff Bellotti’s successful and far reaching career and his positive affect on Norfolk County and in particular the Town of Dedham.

Sheriff Bellotti stated that it has been a great 20 Years and named Police Chief Teehan, Norfolk County Commissioner Fran O’Brien, a young Dennis Guilfoyle and others who set a tone for him early on. Sheriff Bellotti added that everybody in Dedham was always there for him, so whenever he got a call, for anything, he could not say know. Sheriff Bellotti thanked the Board and all the residence of Dedham.  Sheriff Bellotti also thanked his staff for all of their hard work and stated that there are 220 men and women in uniform and they have only 1 grievance on the books, we try to work things out in a calm manner. Sheriff Bellotti thanked Police Chief Mike D’Entremont and the other Chiefs for their support and assistance every day.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the Board had a certificate of appreciation for the Sheriff. Mr. MacDonald read the certificate.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: PROPOSED TRAFFIC REGULATION REVISIONS

Town Engineer, Jason Mammone, could not attend the meeting so Ms. Baker stated that she would present them for Mr. Mammone. Ms. Baker informed all that these regulations relate to the changes that are being done outside of the ECEC project. Ms. Baker added that the Board needs to vote for the three amendments that Mr. Mammone has presented to the Board regarding the traffic rules and regulations. Ms. Baker continued, saying that the motion is to include the three separate amendments to section 1.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to accept the three amendments as suggested by Town Engineer Jason Mammone; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST FOR ED CHANNEL FUNDING

Ms. Baker stated that this is the annual request for funding for the Education Channel. Ms. Baker added that the total is $33,019.20. This funding is typically approved by the Board and is provided by the 1% of the 5% that comes from subscriber revenue for public, educational and government programing.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to accept the request; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION RE: PROPOSED SPRAGUE STREET DEVELOPMENT

Jordan Warshaw and Jay Walsh were present before the Board. Mr. Keogh asked Mr. Warshaw and Mr. Walsh to come in and speak about the project. 

Mr. Warshaw and Mr. Walsh started talking to people in the neighborhood about the project in late 2015 and they filed formally with the city of Boston in November 2016. Mr. Warshaw stated that there is a housing crisis in greater Boston and the biggest part of this crisis is middle income. Mr. Warshaw added that the concept was to find a way to build middle income housing. Mr. Warshaw continued, saying that another part of the concept was to go big, find a large site and put a lot of units on it and lower the fixed costs of the project and get the rents down to a level to which most projects in Boston 
have not been able to achieve market rate basis.

Mr. Warshaw informed all that one of the biggest obstacles is traffic. Mr. Warshaw gave some statistics regarding commuting and distance from public transportation. Mr. Warshaw added that due to the traffic concerns we have cut 75,000 ft.² from the project. Mr. Warsaw continued, saying that the other biggest change they made was to make the largest building a condominium building. 

Dr. Teehan thanked Mr. Warsaw and Mr. Walsh for coming in this evening. Dr. Teehan stated that there is no question that this would be a traffic nightmare. Dr. Teehan added that Sprague Street and Endicott Rotary are already a disaster in the morning and putting this building in is just going to magnify the problem.

Mr. Warshaw stated that they had their Traffic Engineer look at how many cars per minute the project will generate during rush hour and other times of the day. Mr. Warshaw added that you will see more cars and more traffic but as a percentage of what’s out there today it is going to be barely noticeable, even at rush hour.

Mr. Teehan stated that he is skeptical about the project. 

Mr. Warshaw informed the Board that they had their Traffic Engineer find a development that is similar in size to ours and is also next to a commuter rail. Mr. Warshaw added that the Traffic Engineer actually counted the cars and this provided some good data to back up that it is not as bad as it seems.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Warshaw if there was any way the commuter traffic could be pushed towards Wolcott Square towards 138, to the highway.

Mr. Warshaw stated the train tracks are the problem. Mr. Warshaw informed the Board
that one of the reasons they picked the site was because we are essentially surrounded by train tracks, which makes us abut fewer people.  Mr. Warshaw added that there are not enough bridges going over the Amtrak tracks.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that one of his main concerns is that there is a proposed four story building and Readville does not have a ladder truck.

Mr. Worsham stated that the Fire Department has reviewed the plans and there’s been no conversation at all about a ladder truck. Mr. Worsham added that he could ask that question.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Chief Spillane if Dedham would have to be the first ladder truck responding to a Fire.
Chief Spillane stated that there should be a conversation with the commissioner and the Boston Fire Department, to see what arrangement they could agree upon. Without having this conversation Chief Spillane stated that more often than not we would probably be the first responders.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Worsham how far along they were in the permitting process.

Mr. Walsh stated that for all intents and purposes we are still in the conceptual phase of the permitting process.

Mr. Worsham informed all that they are not putting up all the buildings at once, they will be phased in.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Worsham when construction will start.

Mr. Worsham replied, if things go well, next summer.

Mr. Keogh stated that he agrees with Dr. Teehan and that this will be a traffic nightmare.

Jim Maher stated that he has attended all the meetings and Mr. Worsham has been straight up with everybody. Mr. Maher added that traffic will impact a large portion of the Manor. Mr. Maher continued, saying that getting over to Reedville and Hyde Park is important to the Manor Neighborhood and any increase in traffic will make driving there more difficult. 

Mr. Worsham stated that the Mayor and a local Boston City Councilor were able to get from the Boston budget and little under $2 million to do a coordinated hardwired signalization running from both sides of the father heart bridge through Wolcott Square. Mr. Worsham added that the signalization to helped ease the traffic.

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Mr. Worsham what the price point is going to be for the single and double bedrooms.

Mr. Worsham stated that their goal on the apartment side, to stay under 3 bucks a foot for a 1000 ft.² two-bedroom, making the rent about $2700 - $2800.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: EXECUTION OF MOU’S FOR SUPERIOR OFFICERS 
AND PARKS & RECREATION

Mr. Kern stated that the Superior Officers chose to hold off through the 2018 fiscal year because the Patrolmen were involved in a rather significant negotiation that ultimately was completed and included 2018, 2019 and 2020. 

Dr. Teehan moved to ratify the MOU; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. 
Mr. Butler read the language regarding the stipend, stating that the proposal is an annual $2500 stipend paid to the Administrative Cmdr., an annual $1200 stipend paid to the Prosecutor and Detective Supervisor, a $2500 stipend paid to the Accreditation Manager.

On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

MOA between the Parks and Rec. Mr. Kern stated this is for 2019, 2020 & 2021.

COLA of 2% each year was the primary element of the contract.  Included was an extension to 350 sick days that can be held on the books. There was quite a bit of language around disciplinary processes in the case of offenses on the part of the employee. A sick leave bank was established, which is new to this group. The combined clothing & boot stipend was increased by $50 to a total of $650.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Kern how long is this agreement.

Mr. Kern informed all that the agreement is for three years.

Dr. Teehan moved to ratify the MOU; seconded by Mr. Butler. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler thanked Mr. Kern for all his work with the negotiations.
Mr. Kern recognized Miriam Johnson, Director of HR for the Town and Jack Dolan, Labor Council for the Town and stated they did most of the heavy lifting.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: HILTON BOSTON DEDHAM; LIQUOR LICENSE EXTENTION 12/29/18

Garrett Sullivan, Director of Banquets at the Hilton Boston Dedham was present for Brian Smith this evening. Mr. Sullivan stated that he is requesting an extension of the liquor license on December 29, 2018 until 2 AM. Mr. Sullivan stated that they have a special group that has been coming in for about 10 or 12 years and have never had a problem with them.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved approval of the request by the Hilton Boston Dedham for an extension of the liquor license to 2 AM on December 29, 2018; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.




DISCUSSION W/ DEDHAM RETIREMENT BOARD

Mr. MacDonald stated that Dr. Teehan asked The Retirement Board to attend tonight’s meeting.

Present were:

John Fontaine, Jr. Appointed member
Jim Quirk, Council
Dan Sherman, Actuary
Stephen MacDougal, Elected Member
John (Rosco) Maloney, Elected Member
Barbara Isberg, Administrator
Kevin McCarthy Assistant Administrator

Dr. Teehan thanked the Retirement Board for coming in this evening. Dr. Teehan stated that he believes there is a little bit of confusion regarding the situation with the Pension fund and it seems that there been some things that have changed in the last year.  This Board has made a huge commitment, rightfully so, to supporting our Pension fund. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that they put a lot of resources towards being at the tip top of the State and they are actually second in the state regarding the Pension fund. Dr. Teehan added that Dedham has very little liability in the Pension fund, something that all five Board members think is the right thing to do and it also makes good sense financially as carrying a lot of liability is expensive for our taxpayers. Dr. Teehan stated that this Board expected that this year we were going to have to fund some of the additional costs because we felt like we were close to fully funded. Dr. Teehan informed the Retirement Board that it seems that there is a disagreement as to whether that is the case or not Dr. Teehan added that we asked you to come in this evening to clarify that and to see if anything can be done. Dr. Teehan stated that maybe the argument is whether we are fully funded or not fully funded. Dr. Teehan informed all that this Retirement Board made a decision to change the discount rate last year, which is very impactful to the Town because it requires the Town to have more money available to fund the Pension fund. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he would like to see that come down not in one year but in three years. Dr. Teehan added that this will allow us to prepare and plan as a Town more thoroughly than to say somewhat abruptly, we’re going to change the discount rate %25. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that it would be more favorable for the Town if we had it coming down slowly over a couple of years. Dr. Teehan stated that this is not a totally unreasonable ask.

Mr. Kern stated that he has written a letter to the Retirement Board and he has visited the Board with Mr. Butler and the Chairman of the Finance Committee. 

Mr. Sullivan stated that the question regarding the Actuarial rate of assumption will be addressed by Mr. Sherman. Mr. Sullivan added that Dr. Teehan made the point of everybody working together to get this unfunded liability paid off. Mr. Sullivan continued, saying that a lot of this came from a Pension reform act in 1988 that was passed in the state and we saw that the unfunded liability was a huge problem and wanted to address it. Mr. Sullivan informed all that in 1989, Dedham Town Meeting accepted that. Mr. Sullivan added that this put everyone on a funding schedule so that the unfunded liability was paid off by 2040.

Mr. Sherman interrupted, stating that it was actually 2028.

Mr. Sullivan stated that the Town paying the appropriation as the State requests, we are probably going to be paid by 2022 or 2023. Mr. Sullivan continued, saying that a lot of that has to do with the Town paying the appropriation that the State requests every year. Mr. Sullivan stated that the Town had received notice on November 17, 2017 that the appropriation was going to be $5.2 million, which was to be paid for FY 19 and that amount was not paid.

Dr. Teehan clarified that every year we put about $1.8 million to pay the fund, which is our normal cost for maintaining the Pension fund. Dr. Teehan added that they have been using about $3.6 million every year, to fund an unfunded liability. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that this is to help us play catch up for what was not put in before.
Dr. Teehan stated that what Mr. Sullivan is saying is that if we keep putting that extra $3.6 million in for a few more years, we will be fully funded. Dr. Teehan continued, saying that what he thinks the confusion is that it seemed to the Board of Selectmen that they were much closer to having a fully funded fund and being three or four years out. Dr. Teehan asked what can be done to change the pace at which we are funding that unfunded liability. Dr. Teehan asked if we are so close to being fully funded why do we have to rush into fully funding it in one year. Dr. Teehan continued, asking is there anything we can do to lessen the burden to the Town and kind of spread things out. Dr. Teehan reminded all that this is over $100 million budget year, $3.6 million is a lot of money.  Dr. Teehan stated that the Board of Selectmen gets a lot of scrutiny from taxpayers.

Mr. Sullivan stated that we have to keep our eye focused on how close we are. Mr. Sullivan added that ignoring an appropriation request from the state can move you in the other direction.

Mr. Sherman stated that there is a little confusion regarding the process and the timeline. Mr. Sherman informed all that we do the valuation as of January 1, 2018 and the work is done in the spring and the summer of 2018. Mr. Sherman stated that the numbers that come out are for FY 20.  Mr. Sherman continued, saying that the numbers for FY 19 were based on his 16 valuation. Mr. Sherman added that in the spring of 2018 we knew that we had a good year and even received a call from Jim MacDonald asking if that is when we will be fully funded. Mr. Sherman informed all that based on a market value basis, you are over the goal line but he still needed to run all the numbers. Mr. 
.Sherman informed all that he is using a 7.75% discount rate, the investment return assumption. Mr. Sherman stated that one of the things you have to look out for is liability, gains, losses and disablements that are not expected and he added that he did not know what the Board was thinking regarding any changes in the COLA base, he also did not know what they were doing regarding any other Actuarial assumptions including the invest return. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that all he had was that he knew the market value was high based on the FY 16 numbers.  Mr. Sherman informed all that he has been using Actuarial smooth basis for many years and 99% of Massachusetts Retirement systems use Actuarial smoothing. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that the whole idea there is to mitigate the fluctuations of the market. Mr. Sherman added that if you had a good year it is really not as good if you are deferring some of those gains and if you have a bad year you are deferring some of the losses and they smooth out over time. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that on a market value basis, you were over the goal line but on an Actuarial basis you were short. Mr. Sherman informed all that the state actuary, Jim Lamenzo has been pushing very hard for Retirement systems to lower the discount rate. Mr. Lamenzo said a guideline in 2016 of 7 ½% and for 2018 the Actuary believes that people should be in the 7.2 % & 7.4% range for their investment return assumption. Mr. Sherman stated that he believes that is ludicrous and thinks that we should be at 8% because if you look at the long-term history, 33 years plus, it has been over 9%. The state Actuary is pushing all the Boards to get down to 7 ¼% or less. Mr. Sherman stated that the waste management has not dropped any more often and as of now they have looked at all the numbers and 7.75% is reasonable he thinks. The Board decided to be a little more conservative and decided to go to 7.5% and then there will be more years where there are gains versus years where there losses. Mr. Sherman informed all that these are based on Actuarial assumptions and his assumptions are wrong. On January 1 these are exactly what the numbers are and on January 2 they are wrong, because assumptions are never met. Mr. Sherman added that all the assumptions to shift the timeframe that this Board earns 9.3% over the next 10 years, you’ll be taking money out of the system and putting it in the General Fund because you are overfunded. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that he came back to the liabilities of the Retirement Board and they asked for 7.5% discount rate. Mr. Sherman stated that Mr. Lamenzo is pushing all the Boards to be 110% or 115% funded. Mr. Sherman added that if you were at 110% or 115%, it is very conceivable that it becomes 120%, 125% or 130% funded. Mr. Sherman stated that based on his look at this, it could easily go to 110%, 115% or 120% with no recourse of getting money back. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that what the Retirement Board decided to do was to go to 105% instead of 115% and that allows some cushion. 

Mr. Kern stated that the Selectmen have never entertained the idea of not paying the normal cost. Mr. Kern added that they are new at this fully funded thing he would never shut the spigot off all the way. Mr. Kern continued, pointing out that it was Mr. Sherman that said we really should be careful of going over because we can’t get the money out that.

Mr. Sherman stated that he had a discussion with Mr. Lamenzo and reminded him that in 2010, the Actuaries, Mr. Sherman, Larry Stone, Kathy Riley and Jim Lamenzo, got together and talked about the funding schedules going forward. Mr. Sherman added that what the Actuaries proposed was once we got to 2030, any new unfunded liability or new surplus would be amortized over its own 10 year period, sort of like the ERI or a second mortgage. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that the primary unfunded liability had to be done by 2040 according to the law and anything new that showed up in 2030 or later could be amortized over 10 years. Mr. Sherman stated that the Dedham system will be 100% funded next year, the after that you maybe 101% funded, the year after that you maybe 99%, etc.

Mr. Fontaine stated that just about everything that they do is by Chapter 32, which is our Retirement law as well as regulations from PERAC.

Jim Quirk, Retirement Board counsel, stated that one of the things about the target rate of return is that the funds in this system are invested through PRIM and PRIC. Mr. Quirk added that they have adopted a target rate of return of 7.4%. Mr. Quirk informed all that they are the people investing this systems money and they are saying that their target rate is 7.4% and that is one of the reasons we went from 7.75% to 7.5%. Mr. Quirk continued, saying that they are expecting to.earn 7.75% to 7.5% to earn in the long term themselves, so for us having a different rate of return doesn’t necessarily have any impact as to returns from PRIM don’t equal or exceed the numbers they expect to get. Mr. Quirk continued, saying once the funding schedule was adopted, in 1988 or 1989, it 
created a situation where the numbers do not belong solely to the Retirement system they are controlled in part by the State. Mr. Quirk added that Mr. Lorenzo is the state Actuary, although he works for PERAC and he has certain statutory functions and he has certain statutory controls. Mr. Quirk stated that what the Retirement Board is looking at is the potential change with the mortality tables. Mr. Quirk continued, saying that with the changes with GASB 67 and 68 there are other people looking at the numbers and making decisions about what they’re going to do with your numbers based on some of our numbers. Mr. Quirk stated that the Retirement Board had this preset schedule and even though there was a supplemental payment it did not change the statute or the bill that went out in November for $5.23 million. Mr. Quirk stated that the process is in place already for 2019, so that’s the reason that number is where it is. Mr. Quirk added that obviously it may change based on the supplemental payments going forward. Mr. Quirk continued, saying that as a matter of fact that already has changed and will change going forward.

Mr. Kern stated that when they spoke in September, Mr. Sherman handed him a report and it appears there were also some scenarios that contemplated some other funding schedule.

Mr. Sherman answered that whenever he presents the numbers to the Retirement Board he always gives them the basic information on the first page and after that, options on how you might deal with the funding.

Mr. Kern stated that some of the scenarios involve retiring the unfunded liability over a larger number of years then one.  Mr. Kern added that Mr.. Mr. Kern continued, saying that when the Town makes the additional payments of 9 ½ million dollars over two years in addition to the $5 million that are scheduled starting back in 1988. Mr. Kern asked Mr. Sherman if there would be some flexibility with respect to smoothing the “catching up”, as opposed to a strict adherence, $5 million and then it drops to $1 million.

Mr. Sherman answered that there is a lot of flexibility. Mr. Sherman informed the Board that they are in a most envious position and that they have the ultimate flexibility. Mr. Sherman added that he has had situations where he stepped the increases because they had bad news and had to come up with extra money. Mr. Sherman repeated that this Board has the ultimate flexibility in terms of what they can do.

Mr. Kern stated that the Town has the resources to pay what is required this year and he thinks they are facing a similar situation for 2020.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Sherman what the actual unfunded liability was based on his assumptions from this January with the 7.5% discount rate.

Mr. Sherman answered on an Actuarial basis, using smooth assets, unfunded liability is $7.7 million, which is as of January 1, 2018. Mr. Sherman’s assumption is that the BOS will put in the $3.7 million against the unfunded liability for FY19.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Sherman why they had to pay back half of the unfunded liability in one year, can we spread it out a little to help our taxpayers out.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that if we are going to lower the assumption of interest, why do we have to do that all in one year instead of easing it down. Dr. Teehan stated that maybe we can’t do anything about the FY19 payment, maybe it’s a legal or the ship assailed on that one.

Mr. Sherman stated that the ship has sailed on that.

Dr. Teehan stated that still leaves us with 3.7 million in liability and asked why they had to pay it all back in one year, in 2020. Dr. Teehan asked if they could find some middle ground and spread it out over a couple of years.

Mr. Sherman stated that actually they did. Mr. Sherman added that the FY19 number is $5.2 million, the FY20 number is 3.9 million.

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Sherman if he compared how Dedham is approaching the discount rate with the top 10.

Mr. Sherman informed all that the funded level has nothing to do with the discount rate. Mr. Sherman added that the discount rate is tied relates to where your assets are invested.

Mr. Kern stated, to be fair, Mr. Lamenzo either did not know or did not remember about the 9/2 million dollars.

Mr. Butler stated that he did attend the September meeting of the Retirement Board and one of the comments at that meeting was one of the reasons why that discount rate was dropped was because there was a correction coming. Mr. Butler informed all that he did look at market performance going back to the 1980s because the return for the Dedham
Pension fund over the past 33 years has been 9.68%. Mr. Butler added that during that time there has been three bear markets of 33, 49 and 56% as well as selling corrections greater than 10%. Mr. Butler continued, saying that you could count three more were 9.8%, 9.9% and 9.6%.  Mr. Butler stated that the comment on the funded ratio was set by law.

Mr. Sherman stated that the law reads that you have to reach 100% funding status by 2024.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Sherman if that restricted anybody from setting up any ratio above 100%.

Mr. Sherman answered no.

Mr. Butler stated that his position is that the Town should have a funded ratio goal of 100%. Mr. Butler asked Mr. Sherman if the Contributory Retirement Board had taken a vote on that.

Mr. Sherman answered that they voted on 105%.

Mr. Butler stated that contrary to what he heard earlier this evening where 105% leads 106% and so on. 

Mr. Sherman answered it could.

Mr. Butler stated that mathematically it will.

Mr. Sherman stated that if you were 105%, it would mean that you have a surplus and if that surplus were amortized over a 10 year period this may wipe out the employer enrollment cost, or may leave a little piece.

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Sherman when the 105% funded ratio goes in to affect, for Actuarial purposes.

Mr. Quirk stated, when we get there.
Mr. Sherman answered 2026 is in the forecast right now.

Mr. Butler stated that we’re going to be overfunded at 105% over the next several years.

Mr. Sherman stated that if his numbers are right, you reach 100% in 2022 and 105% in 2026. 

Mr. Butler stated that not only have we gone from 7.75% to 7.5%, we are going from a goal of a funded ratio from 100% to 105% and it’s all coming out of taxpayer bills. Mr. Butler stated that it is more appropriate to have a funded ratio of 100%.

Mr. Butler stated that Dedham’s Town Counsel has said that even though we do not have a Town Accountant, Management should be able to designate a voting member to the Contributory Retirement Board. Mr. Butler further asked if the Retirement Board has taken a position on that.

Mr. Quirk stated that he believes the position of the Board has been that it is a Town position to be filled by the Town

Mr. Fontaine informed all that chapter 32 calls for the position to be filled by the Town Accountant. Mr. Fontaine added that they have asked PERAC and they said if the position is still there and is being advertised it is considered full. Mr. Fontaine stated that is the answer they received from PERAC.

Mr. Butler stated that he would like to get and agreement from the BOS and the Town Manager for all the issues that have been raised tonight, the BOS, the Town Manager and PERAC have agreed to sit around the table and hash out options to come to an agreement or understanding where the disagreement lies. Mr. Butler added that this is not what any of us wanted to be doing we are funded at 95% Mr. Butler added that we should be cutting a cake.  

Mr. Fontaine stated we are here on cable TV, we are one of the highest performing Boards, we’re in one of the better funds are being portrayed here as a rogue Board. Mr. Fontaine continued, saying that we cannot arbitrarily make decisions, we can’t arbitrarily decide who we want on there. Mr. Fontaine informed all that they have chapter 32 and PERAC regulations and everything we do is overseen by them. Mr. Fontaine stated that all of their actions go through PERAC before it gets the stamp of approval.

Mr. Quirk stated that there was a valid reason to go to 7.5% and that was related to the fact that PRIM has set there’s at 7.4% and they are looking at certain very risky investments at times to make up the extra money that they make. Mr. Quirk added that as with any risk there come losses. Mr. Quirk continued, saying that if they are the ones that think they can make a 7.4% on an annual basis and all the money from the system is in that system, it really does make sense for us to be using the same number because that number is what is going to be able to fund. Mr. Quirk stated that we’re using two different discussions here, there is a discussion about how we fund and what the funding schedule is and the timing and the approval etc. It was supposed to go to give some assurance, that is different from the impact of a supplemental payment. Mr. Kern continued, saying that they appreciate the fact that they made a supplemental payment but it doesn’t change the way the statutory instruction works for us and the Board has recognized that payment and in the next valuation there is $1.3 million reduction in the cost because of that change. 

Mr. Butler asked for the Town Manager and the Board to work closely and stated that there needs to be an agreement prior to the publication of the FY 2020 appropriation newsletter and that the Board undertake another valuation of the system on January 1, 2019. Mr. Butler stated that those are only requests as he is only one out of approximately 12. Mr. Butler added that his tone was strong and he apologized if he came across as accusatory but this is hard work. Mr. Butler stated that he can be convinced of the rationale for going from 7.75% to 7.5% but he cannot be convinced of going for a funded ratio of 105%

Dr. Teehan asked the Retirement Board if they had not voted to change the discount rate, what percentage would the fund be funded more than 100%.

Mr. Sherman answered that the fund would still be short. Mr. Sherman added that at 7.75% the Town was 97% funded and the unfunded liability is $4.3 million. Mr. Sherman continued, saying that in regards to market value you are over the goal line but on a smooth asset basis you are short.

Dr. Teehan stated that if we had paid the roughly $4.3 million this year, we would be very close to 100% funded and that is why we are asking questions. Dr. Teehan, continued, saying that we’re trying to do our job and protect all of the taxpayers and to see if we could find a little bit of common ground to make things smoother.

Mr. Fontaine stated that the Retirement Board is going to be doing a reevaluation next year and since you’re so close were going to be doing an annual one. Mr. Fontaine added that as far as getting everything done before the State sends out the 2020 appropriations, in two or three weeks, is going to be near impossible.

Mr. Sherman stated that they will issue and appropriation letter soon and you can ask for a change but you have to have it done before Town meeting with the whole budget process. Mr. Sherman added that realistically if you wanted to do an adjustment to that letter soon, you to do this to them in January or February. Ms. Sherman stated it is an option if the Board wants to do it. 

Mr. Keogh stated that there is another development that is being discussed at 1507 VFW Parkway where they’re talking about putting in 275 units. Mr. Keogh informed all that there is going to be a meeting this Thursday at the Elks club from 630 to 8 PM, hosted by the developer. Mr. Keogh encouraged residents to attend.

Mr. MacDonald stated that he would entertain a motion to enter into Executive Session, pursuant to MGL, Chapter 39 section 23B, Exemption 3, Litigation and Contract Negotiations and exemption 6, Disposition of Real Property, to discuss it in open session would be detrimental to the Town’s position. Dr. Teehan moved approval; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Guilfoyle moved to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote:  Mr. Keogh, yes, Dr. Teehan, yes, Mr. Butler, yes, Mr. Guilfoyle, yes, Mr. MacDonald, yes.

The Meeting was adjourned at 9:30pm.

The next Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday November 15, 2018 at 7pm. This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the minutes of the Selectmen’s Meeting held on October 23, 2018, which minutes were approved on February 28, 2019.

				
							___________________________
James A. MacDonald. – Chairman
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